MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 11TH NOVEMBER 2013
In the Chair:
Councillor C McShane
Members Present:
Councillors J Baird, S Blaney, D F Cunningham, 
W Graham, S Hunter, R D McDonnell, R McIlroy, 
M A McKillop, S McKillop, P McShane, C C Thompson
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive

Mrs M Quinn, Director of Corporate Services

Mr A McPeake, Director of Environmental Services

Mrs E Mulholland, Director of Development Services



Mrs K McGonigle, Tourism Development Manager



Mrs C Carey, Tourism Assistant



Mr J McKinley – DRD Roads Service


Mr A Keys – DRD Roads Service

Ms D Bader, Member Services Clerical Officer
13/24:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors D McAllister, N McAllister and McCambridge.

Chairman’s Business

National Parks

It was reported that in Assembly Question Time the Environment Minister had committed to attend a public meeting with reference to National Parks and that he had subsequently stated "..that he did not believe that now is the correct time to pursue National Parks..."
Halloween Fireworks Night

Members reported that the Halloween Fireworks Night had been a great success and thanked all staff involved for their hard work to achieve this.

Sympathy

The Chair and members expressed their deepest sympathy to Councillor McCambridge on the death of her mother-in-law.

Typhoon Haiyan - Philippines

Members expressed their sadness for all the people affected by typhoon Haiyan in the Philippines and urged people to do all they could to provide aid.

13/24:02
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Cunningham – regarding recipients of Grants for Older People’s Christmas Events as detailed in Item 1.5 of the Development Services Report 11th November 2013 as he was a Committee Member of St Vincent De Paul Ballycastle.

Director of Development Services – regarding Seeding Grant Application for Ballycastle and Rural Riding Community as she was a member of the Community Group.

Chief Executive – regarding Local Government Reform – Appointment of Chief Executive.
13/24:03
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 14TH OCTOBER 2013

The minutes of the Council Meeting on 14th October 2013 were taken as read.


After discussion,



Councillor Hunter proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the minutes of the Council Meeting held on 14th October 2013 be adopted.”
13/24:04
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 14TH OCTOBER 2013

There were no matters arising.
13/24:05
ROADS SERVICE – INTERIM REPORT 2013/2014

Mr John McKinley and Mr Alan Keys were welcomed to the meeting.



Reference was made to the Roads Service Northern Division Interim Report 2013/2014 which had been circulated and was taken as read.

Mr McKinley and Mr Keys delivered the presentation covering Strategic Road Improvements, Network Maintenance, Network Development and Network Planning, followed by questions and answers. 

Questions raised included the 20 mile per hour zone at Whitehall in Ballycastle, lack of street lighting where garages had been removed in Mayo Drive, flooding in Bushmills - blocked gully at Police Station in Bushmills and sewerage system, flooding in Castlecatt Road, lack of weed control in Bushmills, speeding at Bush Gardens in Bushmills, visibility at Whitepark Bay/Whitepark Road junction and consultation with Council over closing roads.

Councillor P McShane left the meeting.


Councillor McIlroy left the meeting.

Other issues discussed included the provision of sandbags in the Glens, SARS assessment, pedestrian crossing situated outside the Post Office in Bushmills, roadworks and Giro D’Italia, adoption of Rathlin Harbour Road areas, condition of Harbour Road and approach road to Ballintoy Harbour, requirement of additional passing bays on Drumaroan Road, maintenance of roads on Rathlin Island and water repairs by NI Water in Cushendall.

Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting.
Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting.

13/24:06
DEVELOPMENT SERVICES REPORT

The Development Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.



Seeding Grant Applications



It was clarified that the seeding grant awards were to the value of £300 and not £150 as stated in the Development Services Report or £400 as stated on the Council website.

It was agreed to award a Seeding Grant of £300 to:

(a) 
1st Ballycastle Brownies & Rainbows for purchase of equipment and materials. 

(b) 
The Northern Ireland Potato Festival to help run their association and 
encourage tourism to the Moyle Area.

(c) 
Ballycastle and Rural Riding Community towards insurance and to help with 
expenses for increasing membership and awareness of objectives.


A Declaration of Interest was made by the DDS in relation to the seeding grant 
for Ballycastle and Rural Riding Community as she was a member of the 
Committee.

Councillor C McShane left the meeting.




Tourism Update


Councillor C McShane returned the meeting.

The Tourism Manager presented an update on Tourism, followed by questions and answers.

During questions and answers, issues raised included International Ploughing Match Bushmills, Dunseverick to Portbradden Path, MacDonnell Trail, documentation of war graves, Game of Thrones, signage and accommodation for Giro D’Italia and the proposed consultation with NITB. 

Councillor P McShane left the meeting.
Councillor Baird returned to the meeting.




Other issues discussed included Bushmills Visitor Information Centre, the need to improve all tourism facilities in the district, branding, Goats Path, Tow River Path and the success of camping cabins.

Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting.
Councillor Baird returned to the meeting.

Bushmills and Ballycastle Visitor Information Centre

It was reported that there were 5677 enquires and 44 accommodation bookings completed at Bushmills Visitor Information Centre during the trial basis for July and August 2013 and the additional 5674 enquiries from May to August (increased to 11,994) and completed 67 bookings at Ballycastle Visitor Information Centre.


After discussion, which included the increase in demand and the need for longer opening hours for Bushmills Visitor Information Centre, additional staff resources – University students and agency staff and the associated costs, 


Councillor McIlroy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,

“That Bushmills Visitor Information Centre be opened as a Seasonal Centre 
for 2014 and that two placement students from the University of Ulster be 
recruited to assist in Bushmills Visitors Information Centre and 
Ballycastle Visitor Information Centre and to also recruit agency staff to 
allow cover for the student placements during holidays and busier periods of 
the year at a cost of £27,482.74.”



Reference was made to the £400K originally proposed in the rates for this project.

During discussion, it was stressed that it would be irresponsible to spend money following the decision by DETI to reject the Economic Appraisal.


Some members felt that Council should have challenged the Economic Appraisal and gone back to the drawing board with the proposal to DETI.


After discussion, it was agreed that the Capital Expenditure be put on the agenda for discussion at the Draft Capital Schedule for Estimates 2014/2015 on Monday 18th November 2013 at 4pm in the Board Room.


Bushmills Heritage Trail

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would adopt the Bushmills Heritage Trail Signage and Rest Stations for the purpose of maintenance and insurance.

Councillor McIlroy left the meeting.

Proposed Single Planning Policy Statement

With reference to the Draft Planning Policy Statement (SPPS), after discussion, it was agreed that Council would engage suitable professional planning advisors at a cost of approximately £6000.



2013 Grant Scheme for Older People’s Christmas Events

A Declaration of Interest was made by Councillor Cunningham as he was a Committee Member of St Vincent De Paul in Ballycastle.

It was agreed that Council would approve Grant Awards for the 2013 Grant Scheme for Older People’s Christmas Events 2013 as outlined in the report.

Moyle Sports Fund

Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting.
Councillor MA McKillop left the meeting.

Reference was made to the draft new Moyle Sports Fund and associated criteria which was recommended for approval.

During discussions issues raised included, insufficient funds for the proposed 56 club applications, money available to be distributed equally amongst Moyle and not for Sporting Clubs only and some flexibility should there be an underspend.  It was also stated that Moyle Sports Advisory Committee could only include Clubs that were associated with Sport NI.

Councillor MA McKillop returned to the meeting.
Councillor S McKillop left the meeting. 

After discussion, 


Councillor Thompson proposed,




Seconded by Councillor Blaney, 

“That Council approve the draft Moyle Sports Fund Grant Application 
Form and criteria to include Clubs and Sporting Associations.”



After further discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed an amendment,




Seconded by Councillor Graham,

“That Council amend the Moyle Sports Fund Grant Application Form and 
criteria to read ‘any organisation that promotes physically activity’.”

On a vote being taken on the amendment, there were 5 votes in favour of and 6 votes against the amendment, which was lost.

On a vote being taken on the proposal, there were 9 votes in favour of and 1 vote against the proposal, which was carried.

Moyle Sports Advisory Annual Awards Dinner 2013 

After discussion, it was agreed that Councillor Hunter would attend the Annual Awards Dinner and any other member who wished to attend to contact the Leisure Services Manager.

Transport Working Group Committee Meeting.

Members were advised that this meeting had been changed from 15th October 2013 to 15th November 2013.


After discussion,

Councillor Hunter proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,




“That the Development Services Report be adopted.”

13/24:07
CORPORATE SERVICES REPORT

The Corporate Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Land & Property Service (LPS) – Data Sharing Protocol Agreement
After discussion, which included rates not collected, statutory power and legislation, it was agreed that this would be deferred until the next Council Meeting, after clarification had been sought as to whether Council had Statutory Authority.


Councillor P McShane and Councillor M A McKillop left the meeting

Lands at the Giants Causeway – The Nook

The meeting continued in Committee.

Reference was made to the correspondence received since the last Council Meeting from Portnaboe Limited regarding the post and wire fencing delineating the boundary line.
 
After discussion, it was agreed that this matter would be referred to Councils Solicitor for advice and to determine the next steps to be taken.

Councillor P McShane and Councillor M A McKillop returned to the meeting.

Appointment of Clerk and Chief Executive to New Council

The Chief Executive made a declaration of interest in this item. 

With reference to Local Government Reform – Appointment of Chief Executive, after discussion, it was agreed that Council would not seek an indemnity from DOE as previously agreed at the Council Meeting of 14th October 2013, as risks associated with this process were outlined in the correspondence received from DOE 17th October 2013.

Councillor C McShane left the meeting.

The meeting continued out of Committee.

Draft Capital Schedule for Estimates 2014/2015

Councillor C McShane returned to the meeting.

With reference to the Draft Capital Schedule for Estimates 2014/2015, it was agreed that Council would hold a workshop in the Boardroom on Monday 18th November 2013 at 4pm to allow for any further schemes to be discussed before being presented to the STC for approval.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Hunter and resolved,

“That the Corporate Services Report be adopted.”

13/24:08
INTERIM ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES REPORT

The Interim Environmental Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Food Waste and Collection System Trial

It was reported that feedback received was mainly positive. Members felt that this trial would work better in towns rather than in rural areas.  It was also noted that on some occasions the blue bins had not been completely emptied which needed to be monitored.

After discussion, it was agreed to continue with the food collection and once every three week collection of black, blue and brown bins in the trial areas until end of March 2014.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Hunter and resolved,

“That the Interim Environmental Services Report be adopted.”




13/24:09
That this Council recognises that Northern Ireland has a high level of poor mental health, a previous World Mental Health Survey stated that the Province has the World's highest recorded rate of post-traumatic stress disorder and that violence had been a distinctive cause of mental health problems here. That Council acknowledge that trauma is one of the hidden legacy issues of the "Troubles", accepts the need to support and restore good mental health for those across all age groups in Moyle and therefore call for the creation of an International Mental Health Centre for Northern Ireland.  The Mental Health Centre should aim to become a renowned centre of excellence both from a practitioner and research perspective, treating a medical condition which is often neglected and underfunded by our Health Service
(Requested by Councillor Baird) 

Members expressed their concern that the National Health Service was failing in its responsibilities towards Mental Health Care, the gap nneded to be filled and the profile of Mental Health Care in Northern Ireland raised.



Following discussion, which included services removed from The Glens, funding, the need to show solidarity within the district of Moyle and not to accept cut backs,


Councillor Baird proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Hunter and resolved,

“That Council agrees with the sentiments of the motion in relation to Mental 
Health Care in Northern Ireland.”

13/24:10
I would like Moyle District Council to recognise the ploughing achievements of Adrian Jamieson a member of the Ballycastle Ploughing Society at the recent Northern Ireland Ploughing Championships in Bushmills.  Adrian now goes forward to represent Northern Ireland at world match level.  I would like Moyle District Council to provide whatever support is possible for his forthcoming trip to the world match.
(Requested by Councillor Hunter)

It was reported that Adrian Jamieson was very dedicated to Ploughing, had made many European appearances and that his recent qualification to represent Northern Ireland at match level was his first.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would look to provide support for his forthcoming world match by sourcing out Tourism packs to take to other countries.

Reference was made to the request from William King from Ballycastle Ploughing Society for funding of £150 for the Ploughing Championships and the Chair requested if this could be made retrospectively as it was not previously clear if he had fulfilled the required criteria.
It was felt that this would set a dangerous precedent.  The Chair stated that she would look to explore other options.  It was also specified that the Ploughing Society should be affiliated under Sport Northern Ireland. 

13/24:11
DISCUSSION ON HALLOWEEN FIREWORKS NIGHT
(Requested by Councillor P McShane)

Congratulations were offered to all those involved in the organisation of the Halloween Fireworks night.


It was reported that the residents of Altananam Park had complained that they were not included in the Halloween Parade this year and felt that they had been snubbed.  It was felt that the decision for moving the starting point of the parade from Altananam Park to the Hospital Car Park should have been made at a Council Meeting.

It was stated that a debriefing session was to take place Tuesday 12th November.  Topics to be discussed to include PSNI - crowds gathering in entrances to public houses, Hospital Car Park starting point – a long walk for children, Health and Safety issues, traffic management by PSNI particularly at North Street and public feedback.

The procedure of marshalling the parade was discussed. The DDS reported that a Risk Assessment took place first and then council staff were asked to come forward for stewarding and the shortfall was then made up of Agency staff.

A member stated that two council staff apparently had not been informed about volunteering for marshalling.  The DDS stated she would look into this.

13/24:12
CONFERENCES AND COURSES
(a) NICRC Remembering 1916: Challenges for Today to be held on Monday 25th November 2013 in the MAC Theatre, 10 Exchange Street West, Belfast.



Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved, 


“That Councillor Blaney be nominated.”



Councillor C McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Hunter and resolved, 


“That Councillor P McShane be nominated.”


(b) Agenda NI - Agriculture & Food Seminar 2013: Going for Growth to be held on Tuesday 3rd December 2013 at the Dunadry Hotel, Co Antrim.


(c) Northern Ireland Housing Conference – Determining the new housing landscape to be held on Thursday 30th January 2014 at Crumlin Road Gaol, Belfast.
There were no nominations for the above two conferences. 


Planning Conference to be held on Wednesday 13th November 2013 in 
Craigavon


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Baird and resolved, 


“That Councillor C McShane be nominated.”

13/24:13
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985
· Application for an Occasional Licence from 8pm on Friday 22nd November 2013 until 1am on Saturday 23rd November 2013 for Ballinlea Orange Hall, 76 Straid Road, Ballycastle.


· Application for an Occasional Licence from 8pm on Friday 29th November 2013 until 1am on Saturday 30th November 2013 for Ballintoy Masonic Lodge at Ballintoy Masonic Hall, 2 Main Street Ballintoy


There were no objections to the above applications. 

13/24:14
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

There were no documents for signing and sealing.

13/24:15
CORRESPONDENCE
(a) Email dated 11th October 2013 from Bruno Peek, Pageantmaster regarding County Antrim & “Fly a Flag for the Commonwealth – 10th March 2014”.

It was agreed that the above correspondence would be marked as read.


(b) Letter dated 16th October 2013 from NICCY with reference to a letter sent to Council in November 2012 requesting Council to consider and endorse NICCY’s Participation Policy Statement of Intents (PPSI). 

It was agreed that Council would endorse NICCY’s Participation Policy Statement of Intent (PPSI).


(c) Letter dated 24th October 2013 from The Somme Association regarding the 2014 Somme Pilgrimage for the 98th Anniversary of the Battle of the Somme.



Councillor Baird proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Hunter and resolved, 


“That Councillor Graham be nominated.”






Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved, 


“That Councillor McIlroy be nominated.”

Councillor Hunter left the meeting.

(d) Letter dated 29th October 2013 from Northern Ireland Water regarding an informal briefing session outlining winter preparations on Monday 25th November 2013 at the Learning and Development Centre adjacent to Milltown Wastewater Treatment Centre Milltown Road, Antrim. 


(e) Christmas Week Ferry Timetable 2013/14 between Rathlin and Ballycastle 
and Ferry Timetable between Rathlin and Ballycastle 14th April 2014 to 20th 
June 2014.

It was agreed that the above correspondence would all be marked as read.


(f) Dalriada Hospital Community Beds – Media Enquiry 


It was agreed to defer this to the next Council Meeting of Monday 25th November 2013. 

Circulated on the Night


(a) Letter dated 6th November 2013 from Northern Ireland Electricity ‘preparing for winter’ campaign.


It was agreed that the above correspondence would be marked as read.

13/24:16
ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE

Night of Heroes

It was agreed to invite Catherine Harkin from Armoy Road Races and Adrian Jamieson a member of the Ballycastle Ploughing Society to the Night of Heroes, in recognition of their recent achievements.
The meeting concluded at 22:50 pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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